
October 21,  2022

Chairperson Amy L. McKenzie, MD
Certificate of Need Commission
c/o Michigan Department of Health and Human Services
Certificate of Need Policy Section
South Grand Building, 4th Floor
333 S. Grand Ave
Lansing, Michigan 48933

Via E-Mail: MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov

Dear Chairperson McKenzie,

On behalf of Ascension Michigan please accept this correspondence as written testimony regarding

Ascension Michigan’s recommendations on the following CON standards scheduled for review in 2022:

Cardiac Catheterization Services.

Cardiac Catheterization Services

Ascension Michigan supports the continued regulation of Cardiac Catheterization Services.  We strongly

urge the CON commission to align the Cardiac Catheterization Standards with the most recent Society for

Cardiovascular Angiography and Interventions (SCAI) recommendations, SCAI Expert Consensus on Best

Practices in the Cardiac Catheterization Laboratory. Specifically, collaboration between interventional

cardiology and  cardiac electrophysiology, as well as catheterization laboratory governance.  As you may

know the SCAI recommendations are currently under review for updates, and are taking public

comment; there will likely be an updated recommendation for consideration this year or early 2023.

With consideration of our recommendation to the Commission to align with the most recent SCAI

recommendations, we urge the Commission to consider that a hospital that has a mature Cardiac

Catheterization program, would be allowed to maintain their programs and services, in a non open heart

hospital to  perform procedures such as high risk PCI and Left sided Atrial fibrillation procedures.

Ascension Michigan would be happy to work with the Department in providing any additional

information they need in order to draft an appropriate charge, if the CON Commission deems a Cardiac

Catheterization Standard Advisory Committee is appropriate to address the Cardiac Catheterization

standards in 2023.

mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


Thank you for the opportunity to provide written comments on the CON Review Standards for review in

2023.  We look forward to working with the Commission this, and the coming year.

Sincerely,

Douglas J. Apple, MD, MS, FHM
Chief Clinical Officer, Ascension Michigan



 

 

 

October 7, 2022 
 
Certificate of Need Commission 
c/o Michigan Department of Community Health 
Certificate of Need Policy Section 
South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Avenue 
Lansing, MI  48933 
 
Re:  Cardiac Catheterization Services 
 
Dear Certificate of Need Commission: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment on the CON Review Standards for Cardiac 
Catheterization Services, which are up for review in 2023.  Beaumont Health supports the continued 
regulation of these services, and given that significant changes to these standards were made in 2021, no 
additional changes are recommended at this time. 
 
However, please note that Beaumont Health is recommending potential changes to the Surgical Services 
Standards which could impact Cardiac Catheterization Services.  These recommendations are being sent 
under separate cover. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Patrick O’Donovan 
Director, Strategy & Business Development 
Beaumont Health 
 
 
 



 

 

 
 
 
October 19, 2022 
 
 
 
Chairperson Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Certificate of Need Commission 
c/o Michigan Department of Health and Human Services 
Certificate of Need Policy Section 
South Grand Building, 5th Floor 
333 S. Grand Ave 
Lansing, Michigan 48933 
 
Dear Chairperson McKenzie, 
 
Corewell Health West thanks the CON Commission for the opportunity to provide written 
testimony on the CON Review Standards for Cardiac Catheterization Services. This letter 
complements the letter submitted by our legacy Beaumont division. 
 
Corewell Health West supports continued regulation of cardiac catheterization services. However, 
we believe the Commission should form a Standard Advisory Committee (SAC) to continue the 
work of the previous SAC from 2021. The previous SAC took great strides to improve access to 
lower cost cardiac services by allowing catheterization labs in freestanding surgical outpatient 
facilities (FSOF), while still maintaining quality. However, Corewell Health West believes more 
work is needed, including modifying the definition of diagnostic cardiac catheterization service to 
allow permanent pacemaker and ICD implantation procedures to be performed in an operating 
room located in an FSOF approved to operate a CIED service. Additionally, we believe a SAC 
should review the definitions to ensure that they align with what CMS has approved for the ASC 
setting.   
 
We appreciate the Commission’s consideration of our comments. Should you have any questions 
regarding these comments or if you would like any additional information, please contact David 
Walker, Advisor, Corewell Health Government Affairs, David.Walkerii@spectrumhealth.org. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
Darryl Elmouchi, MD, MBA 
President 
Corewell Health West 

mailto:David.Walkerii@spectrumhealth.org.or






Trinity Health Michigan 
 

 

 

1600 S. Canton Center Road, Suite 301, Canton, MI  48188 

 
 
 
October 18, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Chair, CON Commission 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE:  Public Comment for Cardiac Catheterization Certificate of Need Standards 
 
Dear Chairman McKenzie: 
 
Trinity Health Michigan would like to thank the Certificate of Need Commission for the opportunity to 
comment on the Certificate of Need Review Standards for Cardiac Catheterization Services.  While Trinity 
Health Michigan supports continued CON regulation of Cardiac Catheterization Services, Trinity Health 
would encourage the CON Commission to consider changes to the CON standards that would allow 
elective PCI hospital programs to perform left-sided cardiac ablations.  
 
In 2014, the Heart Rhythm Society’s (HRS) Expert Consensus Statement on Electrophysiology Laboratory 
Standards identified a range of facilities that have the resources and supports needed to perform these 
procedures.  Several of our Trinity Health hospitals located in other states, perform left-sided heart 
ablation without open heart surgery back up.   In addition, in those facilities and our facilities in Michigan 
who perform left-sided heart ablations (e.g. Trinity Health Ann Arbor and Trinity Health Oakland) we have 
not experienced a need for emergent open heart surgery in the 100’s of cases we perform annually.  By 
restricting these procedures to hospitals with open heart surgery in Michigan, many patients must 
undergo a second catheterization session at a different facility for the ablation.  We believe this restriction 
unnecessarily increases costs to patients, their employers, and insurers, and certainly diminishes the 
patient experience.  Although the 2020 Cardiac Cath SAC did briefly review this issue, the 2020 SAC was 
exclusively comprised of cardiac interventionalists who were uncomfortable with voting on a change 
related to an electrophysiology procedure outside their scope of expertise.  Trinity Health believes this 
issue merits a full review by appropriate, qualified experts. 
 
Trinity Health encourages the CON Commission to establish a Standards Advisory Committee comprised 
of clinical experts to review the current CON Review Standards and to recommend changes that align with 
contemporary clinical society guidelines.  As always, Trinity Health would be happy to support a SAC by 
nominating an electrophysiology expert should the Commission determine a SAC is merited. 
 
We appreciate the CON Commission’s consideration of our comments. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Rob Casalou 
President and CEO 
Trinity Health Michigan & SE Regions 



 
     

 
 

   
    
 
 
October 21, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD - CoN Commission Chairperson 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave.  
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE: Cardiac Catheterization - Certificate of Need Standards Review 
 
Dear Commissioner McKenzie: 
 
This letter is written as formal testimony pertaining to the Certificate of Need Review Standards for 
Cardiac Catheterization Services.  University of Michigan Health supports the continued regulation 
of this covered service and does not believe any specific revisions to these standards are currently 
necessary. 
 
Thank you for allowing University of Michigan Health to provide these comments for 
consideration. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
T. Anthony Denton, JD, MHSA 
Senior Vice-President and  
Chief Operating Officer 
University of Michigan Health  
Michigan Medicine 
 

 

 

T. Anthony Denton, JD, MHSA 
Senior Vice-President & Chief Operating Officer  
 

  

300 N. Ingalls St, SPC 5474 
Ann Arbor MI 48109-5474 

T: (734) 764-1505 

tadpole@med.umich.edu 
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October 17, 2022 
 
Department of Health and Human Services – Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 

 
Dear Commission Members: 
 
I am writing to support the Charter Township of Oxford’s request to have the current CON methodology re-
examined.  
 
According to the 2020 U.S. Census, Oxford Township and the neighboring communities of Orion, Brandon, 
Addison and Metamora townships are home to more than 87,000 residents. As citizens and businesses continue to 
flock to Oakland County’s northern communities, populations in these municipalities are growing at a rapid pace. 
As such, we need to ensure that these communities can provide residents and workers with access to life-saving 
medical care. Currently, the five closest hospitals are 16 to 22.4 miles away. 
 
When it comes to healthcare access in communities, I firmly believe decisions should be made at the local level, 
not the state level. Local governments, working in close partnership with healthcare systems, are the best ones to 
determine what their residents and communities need when it comes to something as important as hospital beds. 
Local officials who live and work in underserved areas are better equipped to identify any existing flaws in the 
current CON methodology because they are closer to the situation than officials in Lansing. 
 
Local officials know that M-24 is the most direct route to four of the five closest hospitals and that at certain 
times of day, gridlocked traffic is the norm. They know that each medical call can take a fire department’s 
ambulance and crew out of the community for up to two hours. While numbers don’t lie, the numbers being used 
by the state, in this case, don’t paint an accurate picture of the complex, multi-faceted situation in Oxford. 
Decision-making regarding healthcare access should be based on grassroots partnerships, not a top-down 
approach. 
 
Based on the evidence provided by Oxford Township Supervisor Jack Curtis’ Oct. 7, 2022 public comment letter 
to the CON Commission, there are clearly some flaws in the existing CON review standards. I ask that the 
commission please consider re-evaluating the current methodology that’s used to determine where hospital beds 
are needed. The residents of Oxford Township and its surrounding communities deserve to have equal access to 
life-saving medical care.  
 
Respectfully,  
 

Bruce Pearson 
Addison Township Supervisor 
BPearson@addisontwp.org  
 
  



Addison Township Fire Department 
4026 Forest Street - Leonard, Michigan 48367 - (248) 628-5600 - Fire Chief, Jerry Morawski 

 

Our Mission Statement “To Be The Best” 

 
Department of Health and Human Services – Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
Dear Commission Members: 
I am writing to support the Charter Township of Oxford’s request to have the current 
CON methodology re-examined.  
According to the 2020 U.S. Census, Oxford Township and the neighboring communities 
of Orion, Brandon, Addison and Metamora townships are home to more than 87,000 
residents. As citizens and businesses continue to flock to Oakland County’s northern 
communities, populations in these municipalities are growing at a rapid pace. As such, 
we need to ensure that these communities can provide residents and workers with access 
to life-saving medical care. Currently, the five closest hospitals are 16 to 22.4 miles 
away. 
When it comes to healthcare access in communities, I firmly believe decisions should be 
made at the local level, not the state level. Local governments, working in close 
partnership with healthcare systems, are the best ones to determine what their residents 
and communities need when it comes to something as important as hospital beds. Local 
officials who live and work in underserved areas are better equipped to identify any 
existing flaws in the current CON methodology because they are closer to the situation 
than officials in Lansing. 
Local officials know that M-24 is the most direct route to four of the five closest hospitals 
and that at certain times of day, gridlocked traffic is the norm. They know that each 
medical call can take a fire department’s ambulance and crew out of the community for 
up to two hours. While numbers don’t lie, the numbers being used by the state, in this 
case, don’t paint an accurate picture of the complex, multi-faceted situation in Oxford. 
Decision-making regarding healthcare access should be based on grassroots partnerships, 
not a top-down approach. 
Based on the evidence provided by Oxford Township Supervisor Jack Curtis’ Oct. 7, 
2022 public comment letter to the CON Commission, there are clearly some flaws in the 
existing CON review standards. I ask that the commission please consider re-evaluating 
the current methodology that’s used to determine where hospital beds are needed. The 
residents of Oxford Township and its surrounding communities deserve to have equal 
access to life-saving medical care.  
  
Committed to Public Safety  
 
 
 
Chief Jerry Morawski  
 



From: Bobby Langley
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Hostipal
Date: Wednesday, October 12, 2022 4:39:27 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov

We need a hospital in Oxford there are not any in the 30 to 40 min to get to

Sent from my iPad

mailto:bobbylangley923@yahoo.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov








From: Catherine c
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: CON process
Date: Wednesday, October 19, 2022 3:32:48 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

Hello - 

I am writing to express my concern that the CON process for hospitals and emergency services
is not locally controlled.  

I live in Oxford Michigan and last year the MDHHS denied Oxford a CON stating that the area
did not meet the criteria.  This is of course after the MDHHS said that Oxford was an
underserved area for emergency services.  Based on this alone the process is clearly broken.
However, on November 30, 2021 there was a high school shooting in Oxford.  It took one of
the victims more than 30 minutes to be transported to an acceptable emergency department. 
How can this be acceptable?  I would like someone from the MDHHS to tell a shooting victim,
or the parents of a shooting victim, that they need to wait more than 30 minutes for
acceptable emergency care.  If a person is transporting themselves from Oxford without a
vehicle with sirens, it takes 45 minutes to get to emergency services.  This is unacceptable.

The current MDHHS process for granting a CON does not make sense.  The requirements
change on a whim.  It creates red tape and bureaucracy that serves only to slow the process
down and delay the development of crucial medical services for an area.  Why not allow for
local control of these issues?  If a hospital wants to build facilities and the local city, township,
or village wants the hospital - why does the MDHHS need to be involved.  

Please consider de-regulating this process and allow essential medical services to be provided
to the areas that are in need.

Very Truly Yours, 

Catherine Colvin

mailto:carpentercatherine@hotmail.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


From: Claudia Rowe
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: We need a hospital in Oxford
Date: Thursday, October 13, 2022 4:27:00 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov

Hello,
 
My family and I live in Oxford. We will feel there is a great need in
Oxford for a hospital to come to our city. I think this should definitely be
looked into. And it would be a great asset to our community.   Thank
you. Claudia Rowe
 
 

 
 
 
 
We are taking the threat of the COVID-19 Pandemic Flu very seriously by closely monitoring the ever-changing
situation.  We are observing several safety & health preventive actions/policies to protect the health and safety of
our employees, contractors and clients. We have been operating as “Essential Business” with some  interruptions. 
We will provide regular updates should any event arise that would impact our consulting, auditing or training
services. Go to: www.eaglegroupusa.com for updates or directly with us via email or phone call.
 
Celebrating 25+ years of Excellence by providing Eagle Group clients with unique and practical Management System
Solutions. Eagle Group practices what we preach with our own registration to ISO 9001.  In addition, we are a
Veteran Owned Business - making Eagle Group the consulting, auditing & training company of choice.
 
This e-mail message may contain privileged and/or confidential information, and is intended to be received only by
persons entitled to receive such information. If you have received this e-mail in error, please notify the sender
immediately. Please delete it and all attachments from any servers, hard drives or any other media. Other use of this
e-mail by you is strictly prohibited.
All e-mails and attachments sent and received are subject to monitoring, reading and archival by Eagle Group USA,
Inc. The recipient of this e-mail is solely responsible for checking for the presence of "Viruses" or other "Malware".
Eagle Group USA, Inc. accepts no liability for any damage caused by any such code transmitted by or
accompanying this e-mail or any attachment
 
 

mailto:Claudia.Rowe@eaglegroupusa.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.eaglegroupusa.com%2F&data=05%7C01%7Cmdhhs-conwebteam%40michigan.gov%7C1184880c2fbd4878676708daad593cbf%7Cd5fb7087377742ad966a892ef47225d1%7C0%7C0%7C638012896197169248%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=bLTcwf5J%2BU5Y8O77BGOXs2KYqN8TjMkuf9Cdy%2B7VvQA%3D&reserved=0


From: Dave Nordstrom
To: Wirth, Kenneth (DHHS)
Subject: Beaumont Hospital in Oxford
Date: Wednesday, October 19, 2022 5:59:14 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

I believe it would be a good idea to have a Beaumont Hospital in Oxford Township.

I can not understand how a hospital system would want to pay to build a hospital in a locate and the state
of Michigan tells them they can not.  I would think the hospital would look for a location that has the need.

I went to meeting at the Oxford Township Library to try to learn how it is that the state would not issue a
certificate of need for the hospital.  How it was explained the state determined if a hospital was needed
made no since to me.

I went to a meeting at the Oxford Township Hall about the proposed Beaumont hospital.  I heard a lot
about how a hospital in Oxford was needed. The need was explained by the Oxford Township Fire
Department, the Oxford Township council , other area  Township supervisors and many more.      

It appears that the Beaumont hospital in Oxford Township would be good for the citizens of Michigan.   
 .  

Thank You 
Dave Nordstrom
682 brooks Ln
Oxford MI 48371

mailto:nerd40@aol.com
mailto:WirthK4@michigan.gov


From: Freda
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Hospital in Oxford
Date: Thursday, October 13, 2022 7:46:35 AM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov

To Whom It May Concern,

As residents of Oxford Township, we are begging you to consider to allow a hospital be built in Oxford.  Whenever
a family member has to be rushed to the hospital, whether by ambulance or in our car, the closest hospitals are too
far.  This could be a matter of life and death and we don’t feel there is any reason to NOT have a hospital in our
area.

Hospitals should be no farther than 10 miles apart in the state of Michigan for the citizens to feel safe and have the
best health care possible.  As the Health Service of Michigan we know you understand that and just cannot
understand why this is having delays on getting approved.  Our community is growing more and more every year
and the need is great!     If our young people had a hospital in our town on November 30, 2021, perhaps the outcome
for some of them may have been different.  Instead, they were loaded in ambulances and taken to hospitals far away
(the closest).  If more immediate care was available for them right here in Oxford, perhaps their lives could have
been saved.  For those who were injured that day, their families had to travel several miles to see them on a daily
and weekly basis.  There is no reason for that when we have the property available to build and a community with
full support and desire for the facility.

We just cannot understand the reasoning for NOT having a hospital here in Oxford.  It is a definite need and we beg
you to consider allowing it to happen for our great community.  Thank you for your consideration.

David and Freda Wright
740 Phillips Dr
Oxford, MI. 48371

mailto:paisleyfan1@yahoo.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


From: Heathen Peshe
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Oxford and area need for hospital
Date: Wednesday, October 19, 2022 10:04:00 AM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

Hello people. 
  I am writing this to show support for the 'certificate of need' for a hospital to be allowed to be
built and operate in Oxford Michigan. 
I'm sure there's plenty of support for this. 
-The population density of the area has doubled in the last decade.
-There is a growing need of medical care of this population 
-People want a hospital closer then the half hour drive in good traffic.
-The time emergency services have to spend in travel would be reduced. 
-There is at least one hospital company that has bought land with the intention of building a
hospital. 
-I believe that the tremendous amount of regulatory requirements will be met. 

 More importantly, I am curious of why this would declined. If a business has done their due
diligence in deciding on where and what to build, why not allow them to? 

Thanks for reading this, 
Heathen Peshe

mailto:heathendm@yahoo.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


From: JARRIT D WHITE
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Oxford community hospital need
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2022 8:36:28 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov

To whom it may concern;

Oxford township is in desperate need of a fully functional community hospital. Given the population of the
community as well as the outer communities like Brandon, lake Orion, and metamora there is not a single hospital in
a 40 mile radius. The area is continuing to expand as well with new residence moving in daily and let’s not forget
about our elders and all of the surrounding nursing and community homes. There is a dire need for not just a large
urgent care but a full ER and hospital with large capacity for our residents. Given the recent tragedy in this
community I feel lives could have been saved if there was a large hospital in our community and it would be
received with open arms as the nearest hospital that fits the needs of Oxford and lake Orion is Ascension a 35-40
min drive to Rochester. I am lobbying for a hospital in Oxford as a concern parent, resident and military veteran.
Please consider new construction of a large hospital here in Oxford Michigan.

Sincerely,

Jarrit white
100 Rivercrest ct
Oxford MI 48371

Sent from my iPhone

mailto:jarritwhite@icloud.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


From: Joyce Nordstrom
To: Wirth, Kenneth (DHHS)
Subject: Oxford CON
Date: Wednesday, October 19, 2022 4:46:11 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

When we moved to Oxford four years ago, we were very excited when we heard that Beaumont was
going to build in Oxford.  Not to long after we heard that Beaumont was not going to build because they
could get a Certificate of Need from the State of Michigan. 

I feel that if a hospital wants to build and put the money forward to build the state should approve the
Certificate of Need.

This area is growing so fast that I feel there is a need for a hospital in this area.

I feel that a hospital would not only serve the community with emergency room care but it would also
serve the community with a testing facility.   We have had to drive to Royal Oak for cardiac testing and
had to wait on an appointment because they are so busy.

I feel that if there is a hospital in Oxford it would serve so many of its residents.

Thank you

Joyce Nordstrom
682 Brooks Lane 
Oxford, MI 48371

mailto:nordjoyce@aol.com
mailto:WirthK4@michigan.gov


From: Larry Ridenour
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: NEW HOSPITAN IN OXFORD AREA
Date: Saturday, October 8, 2022 7:05:31 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

MY WIFE AND I ARE SENIORS AND ARE CONCERNED ABOUT THE TIME IT
TAKES TO GET TO A HOSPITAL IN TIMES OF EMERGENCY.  HAVING A NEW
HOSPITAL CLOSER  COULD BE LIFE SAVING

mailto:dlridenour89@gmail.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


From: Lee Feldmann
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Hospital in Oxford
Date: Wednesday, October 12, 2022 8:12:22 AM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov

Please approve the new Hospital in Oxford, we need a hospital closer than  30 minutes away in case of emergency.
Our Community is growing and Pontiac is too far to go in a life or death situation
Thank You
Lee Feldmann
5651Oakwood rd
Ortonville,Mi 48462

Sent from my iPad

mailto:leefeldmann@yahoo.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


From: Mary Anne Ray
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Con consideration for hospital in Oxford, Michigan
Date: Thursday, October 13, 2022 9:57:18 AM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov

I respectfully request the Con requirements be amended to facilitate the building of an acute care hospital in Oxford,
Michigan.

The population continues to grow with new residential development.

The Fire EMS units have had a dramatic increase in runs.

The population is growing older with all the health issues that vine with it.

The closest acute care hospital is 16 miles away. Trying to get there in rush hour traffic is incredibly difficult and
adds precious minutes.

A new hospital would add jobs not only to our community, but to all those involved with building a structure and all
it entails.

The 4 Oxford High School students that died and the 7 injured had to be flown out for assistance. Tate bled out in
the back of a patrol car, trying to get to a hospital. This is unacceptable.

Governor Whitmer promised she would give Oxford whatever it needed in the wake of the shootings. This is what
we need.

Thank you for your consideration.

Mary Anne Ray
524 Thornehill Trail
Oxford, MI. 48371

Sent from my iPhone

mailto:maray524@yahoo.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


From: cmculver@charter.net
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Certificate of Need Requirements for Hospital in Oxford
Date: Sunday, October 16, 2022 8:37:41 PM
Importance: High

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov

Hello, I’m a resident of Oxford and writing to express my concerns over the outdated
Certificate of Need requirements to consider whether a hospital can be authorized to be
built in our community.   And to ask for the CON Commission to please re-examine the
criteria and methodology it uses to identify such a vital need so that a hospital can be
considered for Oxford and the surrounding communities.
 
We moved to Oxford in 2000 and the community has grown substantially since then.  The
large neighborhood developments, coupled with new apartment complexes, condominiums
and senior living facilities in Oxford and the surrounding area provide a logical population
that needs healthcare. In addition, Lake Orion has also grown; as has Clarkston, north
portions of Rochester and Metamora. 
 
The current requirements are out of date and do not address the need for growing
communities like ours.  Not to mention the bevy of healthcare workers who call this area
home but have to deal with a 30+ minute (or more) commute to the nearest hospitals for
work every day, when they could be enjoying careers serving in their own community.
 
The events of November 30, 2021 at Oxford High School prove even further that this
community needs and deserves more than an urgent care (that’s not even open 24 hours).
Our EMTs and first responders can only do so much. 4 lives were lost that day and 7 others
were gravely injured and needed immediate treatment. If a hospital had been closer, I’m
wondering if the outcome may have been different.
 
In addition, Lapeer Road is a busy state highway.  Many accidents at poorly timed
intersections, poorly marked lanes that you can’t see in the dark, and ongoing aggressive
driving contributes to accidents on Lapeer Road nearly every day, most requiring
ambulances.  The Polly Ann Trail, Legacy Center, large industrial district, thriving
downtown, inland lakes and nearby parks and recreation areas also provide opportunities
for need – to treat injuries sustained during work, outdoor and other activities, etc. Not to
mention the large community of senior citizens and young families living in our community.
 
The recent census reports Oxford is a community of more than 22,000.  When you add in
the surrounding communities that could also benefit from a hospital closer to home, the
number is exponentially larger – nearly 185,000 within a 10 mile radius of downtown
Oxford.  There is really plenty of need.  For this area to be considered “too rural” for a
hospital to be considered is outrageous. Our community and residents of the surrounding
area deserve better. 
 
Please consider making some changes to the certificate of need requirements to allow a
medical enterprise to invest in bringing critical health care and local jobs to our hometown.

mailto:cmculver@charter.net
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


 
Many thanks for the work that you do; we look forward to a positive outcome for Oxford.
 
Michelle Culver
450 E. Peninsula Court
Oxford, MI 48371
   



From: Nancy Noppenberger
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: HOSPITAL
Date: Monday, October 10, 2022 7:17:25 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

I am urging you to grant a CON for the construction of a hospital in the Oxford area.  I am a resident of Brandon Twp
and have an Oxford mailing address.  As you are aware, the closest hospital is, at best, a 25 minute ride.  That is far
too long when urgent  treatment is necessary.  My neighbor recently had a stroke and the paramedics took him to St.
Joe's in Pontiac.  That is far too long of a distance to travel when critical care is required.  

Please grant Oxford Township a CON so the population in northern Oakland County will have urgent medical care when
needed. 

Thank you.
Nancy Noppenberger
3168 Dartmouth Rd.
Oxford, MI  48371

mailto:nancy.nopp@gmail.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


 

 

 

 

Charter Township of Orion 
 

3365 Gregory Road., Lake Orion MI 48359  

www.oriontownship.org 

 

Fire Department  

Phone: (248) 391-0304, ext. 2000 

Fax: (248) 309-6993 
 

 
 

October 17, 2022 
 
 
Department of Health and Human Services – Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
Dear Commission Members: 
 
I am writing to support the Charter Township of Oxford’s request to have the current CON 
methodology re-examined.  
 
According to the 2020 U.S. Census, Oxford Township and the neighboring communities of 
Orion, Brandon, Addison, and Metamora townships are home to more than 87,000 residents. As 
citizens and businesses continue to flock to Oakland County’s northern communities, 
populations in these municipalities are growing at a rapid pace. As such, we need to ensure that 
these communities can provide residents and workers with access to life-saving medical care. 
Currently, the five closest hospitals are 16 to 22.4 miles away. 
 
When it comes to healthcare access in communities, I firmly believe decisions should be made at 
the local level, not the state level. Local governments, working in close partnership with 
healthcare systems, are the best ones to determine what their residents and communities need 
when it comes to something as important as hospital beds. Local officials who live and work in 
underserved areas are better equipped to identify any existing flaws in the current CON 
methodology because they are closer to the situation than officials in Lansing. 
 
Local officials know that M-24 is the most direct route to four of the five closest hospitals and 
that at certain times of day, gridlocked traffic is the norm. They know that each medical call can 
take a fire department’s ambulance and crew out of the community for up to two hours. While 
numbers don’t lie, the numbers being used by the state, in this case, don’t paint an accurate 
picture of the complex, multi-faceted situation in Oxford. Decision-making regarding healthcare 
access should be based on grassroots partnerships, not a top-down approach. 
 
Based on the evidence provided by Oxford Township Supervisor Jack Curtis’ Oct. 7, 2022, 
public comment letter to the CON Commission, there are clearly some flaws in the existing CON 
review standards. I ask that the commission please consider re-evaluating the current 
methodology that’s used to determine where hospital beds are needed. The residents of Oxford 
Township and its surrounding communities deserve to have equal access to life-saving medical 
care.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Robert S. Duke, EFO 
Fire Chief 





























































































































































From: Robert Daniele
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Oxford , Michigan CON
Date: Monday, October 17, 2022 4:54:45 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov

To whom it may concern:
        We moved to Oxford a little over a year ago.  We have seen more people coming up to this area.  As this area is
growing so does its needs for basic civic and health services. I am writing you in support for a Certificate of Need
for this area.
        It is my understanding that it was granted in 2018.  Since then this area has grown over 40%.  The need is
greater now than it was 4 years ago.
        I would like to briefly share my personal story as it relates to this. On March 27th of 2022, I was home alone on
a Sunday night. I began to feel chest pains that would not subside by “just lying down”.  I called 911 and an
ambulance was sent to my house . They arrived in less than 10 minutes.  It was quickly determined that I was having
a heart attack.  I was asked, what hospital I wished to be taken to ,since the 3 in the area were all about the same
distance;  20 to 30 minutes!  I chose Rochester Hills Ascension.  It seemed to take forever!  While my pains were
getting more severe and moving down to my arm, I was able to glance out the ambulance window and notice I was
still in downtown Oxford!
        As I finally arrived to emergency in Rochester Hills, the last thing I remember was being rolled through the
doors.  I was out !  My heart had stopped!  I was revived with a defibrillator. When I woke up I was told that I was a
lucky man and survived a Widow-Maker.  I had 2 stents in me.  I thank god for the dedication and professionalism
of the entire staff for my recovery.  I feel fortunate that it was early on a Sunday night without a lot of people on the
road.  If it weren’t for my timing , I may not have been so lucky.
        A few months after I felt the need to meet with that emergency team that saved me.  They filled me in on a lot
of details I did not know.  The important one for you to consider is that from 911 call to delivery to the emergency
room: total time it took was 44 minutes. The EMS Driver and First Responder said that as runs go, the time was ok
but not ideal.  They added ,had it not been for the fact that I was a relatively young man ,63, and in decent health I
would not be alive.
        There must be several stories like mine in this area. Some without the positive outcome as mine.  PLEASE; we
need a Hospital in the Oxford-Lake Orion Area!

Sincerely;

Robert Daniele
810-343-4699

mailto:bobd.home@gmail.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


From: r_renaud@msn.com
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Certificate Of Need CON for Hospital in Oxford Township.
Date: Friday, October 7, 2022 9:01:39 AM
Importance: High

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

To whom it may concern and may help,

We in the Oxford area, an area that has grown enormously, need a local hospital. As the
closest ones are over 25-35 minutes away BY AMBULANCE! What if an individual was
trying to get their injured to the hospital on their own? 45-70 minutes, maybe more? You
know what would happen in those scenarios: Death or more complications to their recovery.

Everyone has seen and knows of the tragedy that happened in our community. We know that
if a local hospital could have been available it may have saved the lives of the 4 children and
helped with the recovery of the others.

Please approve the CON, Certificate Of Need for a hospital to be centrally located in Oxford.
It is just plain common sense when you look at all that has happened and what the area
population is currently and is projected.

Many kind regards,
 
Ron Renaud 
2673 East Oakwood road 
Oxford, Michigan 48370

mailto:r_renaud@msn.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov










From: Tammy Barber
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Oxford Hospital
Date: Wednesday, October 12, 2022 8:25:51 PM

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

To whom this may concern:

We NEED a hospital closer to our community than a 30 minute drive on
a good day!  Oxford would be a great place to constuct a new hospital.
It would provide local jobs and it would allow care close to home. 
Please consider this request.

Thank you,
Tammy Barber
632 Thornehill Trail
Oxford, MI  48371
989-284-4156

mailto:barber226@aol.com
mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov
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MDHHS-ConWebTeam

From: Eleanora <eldan0508@gmail.com>
Sent: Tuesday, October 18, 2022 9:16 PM
To: MDHHS-ConWebTeam
Subject: Oxford Michigan  CON

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov 
 
 
 
Hello, I am writing this letter in hope that the county would consider the certificate of need for health services. 
My husband and I  moved to this area in July 2021. He had suffered a heart attack(widow maker) in March  of 2022. He 
was alone and had to call EMS on his own. I was out of town visiting our son and his family. 
The first  responder’s took  wonderful care of him and I  am forever grateful for them. 
 
What we didn’t realize  prior to moving into the area is that there was not a trauma  center. Not really thinking that we 
would need one for awhile , but life does take a different turn from time to time. 
I would hope that everyone could get past the politics of this issue and consider the well being of everyone in the 
community  for the  young and old that may need the service of a hospital in our area. 
 
Again, I hope you please consider a hospital in the Oxford and Lake Orion area that is desperately needed . 
   Thank you, 
Eleanora Daniele 
1409 Glass Lake Cir, Oxford 48371 
Sent from my iPad 



Trinity Health Michigan 
 

 

 

1600 S. Canton Center Road, Suite 301, Canton, MI  48188 

 
 
 
October 14, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Chair, CON Commission 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE:  Public Comment for Hospital Beds Certificate of Need Standards 
 
Dear Chairman McKenzie: 
 
Trinity Health Michigan would like to thank the Certificate of Need Commission for the opportunity to 
comment on what, if any, changes need to be made to the Certificate of Need Standards for Hospital Beds 
in 2023. 
 
Trinity Health Michigan supports the current CON Standards for Hospital Beds.  Specifically, we support 
the changes made in 2021 to the Limited Access Area and replacement requirements, as well as the 
clarifications regarding observation-status patients.  We believe the 2021 Hospital Bed Standards Advisory 
Committee engaged in thoughtful and thorough dialogue of the issues, and that the current Standards 
now incorporate appropriate, data-driven methodologies that are rooted in the most accurate datasets 
available.   
 
Trinity Health Michigan believes the current Certificate of Need Standard ensures that Michigan's citizens 
have appropriate access to affordable, high-quality inpatient care.  For this reason, Trinity Health Michigan 
supports the continued regulation of hospital beds without any further modification to the existing CON 
Standards. 

 
We appreciate the CON Commission’s consideration of our comments. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Rob Casalou 
President and CEO 
Trinity Health Michigan & SE Regions 
 





October 21,  2022

Chairperson Amy L. McKenzie, MD
Certificate of Need Commission
c/o Michigan Department of Health and Human Services
Certificate of Need Policy Section
South Grand Building, 4th Floor
333 S. Grand Ave
Lansing, Michigan 48933

Via E-Mail: MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov

Dear Chairperson McKenzie,

On behalf of Ascension Michigan please accept this correspondence as written testimony regarding

Ascension Michigan’s recommendations on the following CON standards scheduled for review in 2022:

Megavoltage Radiation Therapy (MRT) Services/Units.

Megavoltage Radiation Therapy (MRT) Services/Units

Ascension Michigan supports the continued regulation of Megavoltage Radiation Therapy (MRT)

Services/Units. We would like to put forth to the CON Commission a recommendation to review the MRT

standards to create consistency among standards by revising the MRT standards to allow for the

acquisition of an MRT unit of a multi-unit service, consistent with Section 6 of the MRI standards and CT

standards.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide written comments on the CON Review Standards for review in

2023.  We look forward to working with the Commission this, and the coming year.

Sincerely,

Douglas J. Apple, MD, MS, FHM
Chief Clinical Officer, Ascension Michigan

mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov






Trinity Health Michigan 
 

 

 

1600 S. Canton Center Road, Suite 301, Canton, MI  48188 

 
 
 
October 14, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Chair, CON Commission 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE:  Public Comment for Megavoltage Radiation Therapy Certificate of Need Standards 
 
Dear Chairman McKenzie: 
 
Trinity Health Michigan would like to thank the Certificate of Need Commission for the opportunity to 
comment on what, if any, changes need to be made to the Certificate of Need Standards for Megavoltage 
Radiation Therapy (MRT) in 2023. 
 
As noted in our comment to the CON Commission in July, Trinity Health Michigan believes the weights 
and additive values for MRT treatments within the MRT CON standard require a holistic review to address 
the many technologies now being used for MRT treatment.  The weights that were added for MRT-CT in 
2021 reflect just a small portion of changes that are needed.  The 2021 MRT workgroup agreed that new 
time studies and surveys are needed to update how Michigan providers are using MRT technology, but 
this review did not occur because it was outside the workgroup’s charge.  This update is needed to ensure 
all providers are receiving adequate and equitable credit for the time it takes to provide MRT treatments. 
 
To this end, Trinity Health Michigan recommends a SAC or workgroup to review all weights, additive 
values, and associated definitions during 2023.  We do not believe any volume requirements will need to 
be revisited if such a SAC or workgroup upholds the current understanding of a ETV as equal to 15 minutes 
of treatment time on an MRT unit.  As always, Trinity Health would be happy to support a SAC should the 
Commission determine one is needed. 

 
We appreciate the CON Commission’s consideration of our comments. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Rob Casalou 
President and CEO 
Trinity Health Michigan & SE Regions 
 



 

 

 

October 7, 2022 
 
Certificate of Need Commission 
c/o Michigan Department of Community Health 
Certificate of Need Policy Section 
South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Avenue 
Lansing, MI  48933 
 
Re:  Megavoltage Radiation Therapy (MRT) Services/Units 
 Open Heart Surgery Services 
 Positron Emission Tomography (PET) Scanner Services 
 
Dear Certificate of Need Commission: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment on the CON Review Standards up for review in 2023.  
Beaumont Health supports the continued regulation of these services, and no changes to these standards 
are recommended at this time. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Patrick O’Donovan 
Director, Strategy & Business Development 
Beaumont Health 
 
 
 



 

 

 
 
 
October 19, 2022 
 
 
 
Chairperson Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Certificate of Need Commission 
c/o Michigan Department of Health and Human Services 
Certificate of Need Policy Section 
South Grand Building, 5th Floor 
333 S. Grand Ave 
Lansing, Michigan 48933 
 
Dear Chairperson McKenzie, 
 
Corewell Health West thanks the CON Commission for the opportunity to provide written 
testimony on the CON Review Standards for Open Heart Surgery (OHS) Services. This letter 
complements the letter submitted by our legacy Beaumont division. 
 
Corewell Health West believes that continued regulation of OHS Services will serve the citizens 
of Michigan well. We do not believe that any changes are necessary to the current standards. 
 
We appreciate the Commission’s consideration of our comments. Should you have any questions 
regarding these comments or if you would like any additional information, please contact David 
Walker, Advisor, Corewell Health Government Affairs, David.Walkerii@spectrumhealth.org. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
Darryl Elmouchi, MD, MBA 
President 
Corewell Health West 
 

mailto:David.Walkerii@spectrumhealth.org.or


Trinity Health Michigan 
 

 

 

1600 S. Canton Center Road, Suite 301, Canton, MI  48188 

 
 
 
October 18, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Chair, CON Commission 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE:  Public Comment for Open Heart Surgery Certificate of Need Standards 
 
Dear Chairman McKenzie: 
 
Trinity Health Michigan would like to thank the Certificate of Need Commission for the opportunity to 
comment on what, if any, changes need to be made to the Certificate of Need Standards for Open Heart 
Surgery in 2023. 
 
Trinity Health Michigan believes the current Certificate of Need Standard ensures that Michigan's citizens 
have appropriate access to affordable, high-quality Open Heart Surgery.  For this reason, Trinity Health 
Michigan supports the continued regulation of Open Heart Surgery without any further modification to 
the existing CON Standards. 

 
We appreciate the CON Commission’s consideration of our comments. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Rob Casalou 
President and CEO 
Trinity Health Michigan & SE Regions 
 



 
     

 
 

   
    
 
 
October 21, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD - CoN Commission Chairperson 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave.  
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE: Open Heart Surgery - Certificate of Need Standards Review 
 
Dear Commissioner McKenzie: 
 
This letter is written as formal testimony pertaining to the Certificate of Need Review Standards for 
Open Heart Surgery Services.  University of Michigan Health supports the continued regulation of 
this covered service and does not believe any specific revisions to these standards are currently 
necessary. 
 
Thank you for allowing University of Michigan Health to provide these comments for 
consideration. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
T. Anthony Denton, JD, MHSA 
Senior Vice-President and  
Chief Operating Officer 
University of Michigan Health  
Michigan Medicine 
 

 

 

T. Anthony Denton, JD, MHSA 
Senior Vice-President & Chief Operating Officer  
 

  

300 N. Ingalls St, SPC 5474 
Ann Arbor MI 48109-5474 

T: (734) 764-1505 

tadpole@med.umich.edu 

 
 
  

 



October 21,  2022

Chairperson Amy L. McKenzie, MD
Certificate of Need Commission
c/o Michigan Department of Health and Human Services
Certificate of Need Policy Section
South Grand Building, 4th Floor
333 S. Grand Ave
Lansing, Michigan 48933

Via E-Mail: MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov

Dear Chairperson McKenzie,

On behalf of Ascension Michigan please accept this correspondence as written testimony regarding

Ascension Michigan’s recommendations on the following CON standards scheduled for review in 2022:

Positron Emission Tomography (PET) Scanner Services.

Positron Emission Tomography (PET) Scanner Services

Ascension Michigan commends the work completed by the Positron Emission Tomography  (PET) Service

Standard Advisory Committee in 2022. We have no recommended changes for PET services and we do

not believe there are any necessary changes that need to be made to the standards at this time.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide written comments on the CON Review Standards for review in

2023.  We look forward to working with the Commission this, and the coming year.

Sincerely,

Douglas J. Apple, MD, MS, FHM
Chief Clinical Officer, Ascension Michigan

mailto:MDHHS-ConWebTeam@michigan.gov


Trinity Health Michigan 
 

 

 

1600 S. Canton Center Road, Suite 301, Canton, MI  48188 

 
 
 
October 14, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Chair, CON Commission 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE:  Public Comment for Positron Emission Tomography Certificate of Need Standards 
 
Dear Chairman McKenzie: 
 
Trinity Health Michigan would like to thank the Certificate of Need Commission for the opportunity to 
comment on what, if any, changes need to be made to the Certificate of Need Standards for Positron 
Emission Tomography (PET) in 2023. 
 
The PET CON standards were most recently reviewed by a workgroup in 2021, and again by a Standards 
Advisory Committee in 2022.  Trinity Health Michigan participated in both processes.  Trinity Health 
Michigan believes the resulting updates to the PET CON Standards has ensured that Michigan's citizens 
have appropriate access to affordable, high-quality PET services.  For this reason, Trinity Health Michigan 
supports the continued regulation of PET without any further modification to the CON Standards in 2023. 

 
We appreciate the CON Commission’s consideration of our comments. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Rob Casalou 
President and CEO 
Trinity Health Michigan & SE Regions 
 



 
     

 
 

   
    
 
 
October 21, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD - CoN Commission Chairperson 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave.  
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE: Positron Emission Tomography - Certificate of Need Standards Review 
 
Dear Commissioner McKenzie: 
 
This letter is written as formal testimony pertaining to the Certificate of Need Review Standards for 
Positron Emission Tomography Services.  University of Michigan Health supports the continued 
regulation of this covered service, and with the recent completion of an Informal Workgroup and 
Standards Advisory Committee, does not believe any specific revisions to these standards are 
currently necessary. 
 
Thank you for allowing University of Michigan Health to provide these comments for 
consideration. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
T. Anthony Denton, JD, MHSA 
Senior Vice-President and  
Chief Operating Officer 
University of Michigan Health  
Michigan Medicine 
 

 

 

T. Anthony Denton, JD, MHSA 
Senior Vice-President & Chief Operating Officer  
 

  

300 N. Ingalls St, SPC 5474 
Ann Arbor MI 48109-5474 

T: (734) 764-1505 

tadpole@med.umich.edu 

 
 
  

 



 

 

 

 
October 7, 2022        DRAFT 
 
Certificate of Need Commission 
c/o Michigan Department of Community Health 
Certificate of Need Policy Section 
South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Avenue 
Lansing, MI  48933 
 
Re:  Surgical Services 
 
Dear Certificate of Need Commission: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment on the CON Review Standards up for review in 2022.  
Beaumont Health supports the continued regulation of Surgical Services, and recommends that a Standards 
Advisory committee (SAC) be formed to include at least the following charges: 
 
1. Review the ownership and volume requirements for applicants proposing to relocate an existing 

surgical service or one or more operating rooms 
a. Discussion:  This relates to Section 5(6) of the current Surgical Services standards.   

i. With regard to ownership, the Surgical standards do not say that the surgical service 

from which the OR’s will be relocated and the surgical service to which the OR’s will be 

relocated must have common ownership; however the Department has interpreted this 

standard as requiring common ownership for relocation of OR’s.  Increasingly, hospitals 

are partnering with physicians and others through JV’s to develop FSOF’s, which often 

results in migration of outpatient surgical procedures from hospitals to FSOF’s.  While the 

hospital and FSOF may not have common ownership, they are working in cooperation with 

each other to meet the needs of the community in a lower cost setting.  If the hospital is 

unable to relocate OR’s to the FSOF, the hospital is at risk of compliance action for not 

meeting minimum volumes due to the shift of cases to the FSOF.   

ii. With regard to volume requirements, the Department’s current interpretation of the 

Surgical standards is that both the surgical service from which the OR’s will be relocated 

from, and the surgical service to which the OR’s will be relocated to must be meeting 

minimum at the time they are relocated.  Consideration should be given to increasing 

flexibility for relocating of OR’s by reviewing these volume requirements, in order to assure 

appropriate access to care in the most cost effective settings.  

 

2. Review whether excess cardiac cath volume performed in cardiac cath labs should be able to be used to 

meet the initiation volume requirements for a FSOF, if the FSOF is to be used exclusively for cardiac cath 

cases. 

a. Discussion:  This relates to Sections 3 and 11 of the current Surgical Services standards.   

i. Currently, the only way to establish a new FSOF is to get physician commitments of excess 

volume that is currently performed in CON approved OR’s.  This means that an entity 

wanting to establish a new FSOF that is dedicated to cardiac cath cases must get 



 
 
 
 

 

commitments from physicians utilizing surgical facilities that do not perform cardiac cath 

cases.  This is the case regardless of whether or not the physicians providing the 

commitments (or any physicians for that matter) plan to perform surgical cases in the new 

FSOF.  If a new FSOF is approved in this currently required way, and there is not surgeon 

support for the new OR, the facility would be at risk of closure due to low volume, which 

would also place the cardiac cath cases performed there at risk of losing their CON, even at 

high cardiac cath volumes. 

ii. To address this issue, the Surgical standards could allow for commitment of cardiac cath 

excess volume to count toward the FSOF initiation volume if the FSOF will be used 

exclusively for cardiac cath cases (the applicant would also have to meet the Cardiac Cath 

standards). 

Thank you for your consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
David Claeys 
President, Beaumont Dearborn and Ambulatory Partnerships 
 
 
 



 

 

 
 
 
October 19, 2022 
 
 
 
Chairperson Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Certificate of Need Commission 
c/o Michigan Department of Health and Human Services 
Certificate of Need Policy Section 
South Grand Building, 5th Floor 
333 S. Grand Ave 
Lansing, Michigan 48933 
 
Dear Chairperson McKenzie, 
 
Corewell Health West thanks the CON Commission for the opportunity to provide written 
testimony on the CON Review Standards for Surgical Services. This letter complements the letter 
submitted by our legacy Beaumont division. 
 
Corewell Health West supports continued regulation of surgical services. However, we believe 
some modifications are necessary in light of the recent modifications to the CON Review 
Standards for Cardiac Catheterization Services to allow cardiac catheterization labs in 
freestanding surgical outpatient facilities (FSOF). Specifically, Corewell Health West recommends 
the Commission form a Standard Advisory Committee (SAC) to review options for volume 
requirements for FSOFs solely dedicated for cardiovascular services. 
 
A small adjustment to the surgical standards could help Michigan keep pace with the rest of the 
country in providing access to outpatient cardiovascular services. 
 
We appreciate the Commission’s consideration of our comments. Should you have any questions 
regarding these comments or if you would like any additional information, please contact David 
Walker, Advisor, Corewell Health Government Affairs, David.Walkerii@spectrumhealth.org. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
Darryl Elmouchi, MD, MBA 
President 
Corewell Health West 

mailto:David.Walkerii@spectrumhealth.org.or


 
October 21, 2022 
 
 
Dr. Amy McKenzie, MD 
Chairperson, Certificate of Need Commission 
Michigan Department of Health and Human Services 
South Grand Building, 4th Floor 
P.O. Box 30195 
Lansing, Michigan 48909 
 
Re: Certificate of Need Review Standards for Surgical Services 
 
Chairperson McKenzie, 
 
On behalf of Nephrology Associates of Michigan, thank you for this opportunity to provide comments regarding 
the CON Review Standards for Surgical Services.  As a provider of vascular access services in Michigan, I am 
requesting that the CON Commission create an informal workgroup or Standards Advisory Committee (SAC) in 
the coming year to review the surgical services standards to find ways to improve End-Stage Renal Disease 
(ESRD) patient access to vascular access services. 
 
Nephrology Associates of Michigan provides care to ESRD patients requiring dialysis treatment.  In order for 
ESRD patients to receive dialysis treatments, they must undergo a surgical procedure to place a catheter, graft, 
or fistula (i.e., vascular access).  Historically these vascular services have been provided in office-based 
procedure rooms.  However, changes in CMS policy are driving these procedures into ambulatory surgery 
centers (ASCs) nationally.  Medicare has created kidney specific ACOs (Accountable Care Organizations) such as 
the ESCOs (ESRD Seamless Care Organizations), and now the KCCs (Kidney Care Choices models), in an attempt 
to streamline care for ESRD patients, resulting in better outcomes and lower costs.  However, in Michigan these 
efforts have been difficult to implement due to the barriers created by the CON standards for surgical services. 
 
ESRD patients require regular dialysis in order to live.  However, access to dialysis requires a functioning fistula, 
graft, or catheter and those fail.  Statistically 20% of fistulas, 40% of grafts, and 80% of catheters fail at least 
once per year.  The average ESRD patient will require 2.2 surgical interventions per year and when their vascular 
access fails, they require urgent repair in order to not miss a dialysis treatment.  Missed treatments result in 
increased mortality, increased hospitalizations, and increased costs.  Ensuring that these patients have access to 
outpatient surgical services is imperative to their survival. 
 
As vascular access procedures have historically been performed in procedure rooms, the current CON standards 
do not take into account these historical volumes in demonstrating need for a new FSOF.  Additionally, given the 
complex nature of these ESRD patients, traditional non-nephrology ASCs are not interested in providing these 
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www.kidneyaa.com 
Clinic Locations: Ypsilanti • Adrian • Brighton • Monroe • Chelsea • Plymouth 

St. Joseph Mercy - Reichert Health Center   5333 McAuley Drive, Suite 4003   Ypsilanti, MI 48197 
Phone: (734)712-3470   Phone: (800)482-3972   Fax: (734)712-2935  

George M. Behrend, M.D. 
Paul A. Berkowitz, M.D. 
Javeria Syed, M.D. 
Jariatul Karim, M.D. 
Sushma N. Pandrangi, M.D. 
Vidooshi G. Maru, M.D. 
Mustafa Mawih, M.D.  
Rakesh Kanipakam, M.D. 
 

Judith M. Mayer, M.D. 
Ahmad Masood, M.D. 
Rakesh Kanipakam, M.D. 
Linda Lou Mixter, APRN-BC 
Paula Nau, PA 
Teriana Sharp, NP 
Kimberly Horka, APRN 

Terri Trombley, CNP 
Edvennia Fizer-Washington, APRN 
Martha McAleer, NP 
Ashley Draves, FNP-C 
Shanique Rubens-Welch, ACNP-
BC 
Argylle Binguit, APRN 
Stephanie Weston, NP 
 
 

 

DocuSign Envelope ID: 1D053402-861B-417F-85C7-FAA4C509DAAD

http://www.kidneyaa.com/


services.  Dialysis patients are frail, and sick, and on their best day, 30% of dialysis patients who present to an ER 
will be admitted for “something”.  As an illustration, when looking at hospital readmission data from our 
practice, ESRD (dialysis) patients get readmitted at a rate of about 27-30% (Q2 2022 data). That means after they 
have been admitted, treated, and discharged in good condition, 1 in 3 of those patients will be readmitted 
within 30 days of discharge. For frame of reference, our non ESRD patients have a readmission rate of 10-15% in 
the same time frame. Patients who go in and out of the hospital end up weaker, and then discharge to subacute 
rehabilitation facilities for further care.  
 
If we are not able to convert our facility to an ASC, the 800+ patients we care for on dialysis will need to get their 
procedures done at the hospital. The hospital is not equipped to handle this additional volume on an urgent 
basis. They won’t be able to get to them in the time sensitive manner required as an outpatient within the 24 
hours needed to maintain their dialysis schedule.  Instead, patients will be admitted and monitored, and will get 
the procedures when there is an open slot, or when it becomes emergent. This is not the quality of care our 
patients deserve.  Moving these patients to the hospital setting will also result in skyrocketing costs, completely 
going against the aims of the ACOs we participate in. We are already seeing this with patients from other dialysis 
clinics that no longer are able to offer in-house vascular access.  They end up in our emergency department for 
these kinds of vascular issues. We all know patients do better when they are home, and supporting us in our 
efforts to continue providing timely high quality vascular access care to these patients will achieve that end.  
Revising the CON standards to allow for vascular access dedicated FSOFs would be a way to improve outcomes 
for these patients while reducing costs and ensuring high quality. 
 
Nephrology Associates of Michigan has prepared a Certificate of Need application for submission to initiate an 
FSOF at our existing location, converting our procedure room into an operating room.  We are not looking to do 
more procedures, but rather hoping to be able to continue providing this critical care to our vulnerable patient 
population. This application is ready for submission with the one exception of being able to use our existing 
volumes to demonstrate need, which will stay at our facility and be performed in the licensed OR once approved 
and licensed. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of our request to form a workgroup or SAC to discuss this issue and 
recommend specific changes to the standards.  Please don’t hesitate to reach out with any questions or 
feedback. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Vidooshi Maru, MD 
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October 21, 2022 
 
 
Dr. Amy McKenzie, MD 
Chairperson, Certificate of Need Commission 
Michigan Department of Health and Human Services 
South Grand Building, 4th Floor 
P.O. Box 30195 
Lansing, Michigan 48909 
 
Re: Certificate of Need Review Standards for Surgical Services 
 
Chairperson McKenzie, 
 
We wanted to take this opportunity to thank you for allowing us to provide you with context on how the CON 
Review Standards for Surgical Services is affecting patient care within the state of Michigan.  We realize that the 
Standards for Surgical Services are up for review in 2023, and as a manager of several vascular access centers in 
Michigan, we are requesting that the CON Commission create an informal workgroup or Standards Advisory 
Committee (SAC) to review the surgical services standards to find ways to improve End-Stage Renal Disease 
(ESRD) patient access to vascular access services. 
 
For context, Lifeline Vascular Care is a management services provider for a network of approximately forty (40) 
outpatient office-based and ambulatory surgical centers in 24 states, which are focused on providing vascular 
access repair and maintenance services to End Stage Rental Disease (“ESRD”) patients.  Nephrology Associates of 
Michigan (“NAMI”) is one of our clients who provides care to ESRD patients requiring dialysis treatment.  The 
center that we manage for NAMI provides dialysis access maintenance and repair services, which is a critical part 
in maintaining good blood flow to a patient’s fistula (the part of the anatomy where they receive dialysis).  In 
turn, with good access repair and maintenance services, the patient gets more effective dialysis treatments, 
which are essential for sustaining the patient’s life.  Simply put, without our services and the ability to receive 
dialysis, the patient will die.    
 
In the early 2000’s many nephrology practices (including NAMI who started their own center in 2004-5) began 
creating their own office based procedure rooms dedicated to vascular access maintenance and repair.   For 
over a decade, superior care was delivered to ESRD patients with better outcomes than the hospital.  This 
superior care continued until 2017, when, at the national level, CMS determined that the more clinically 
appropriate setting for ensuring that quality dialysis access maintenance and repair treatment was delivered to 
patients was in a CMS accredited facility such as an ambulatory surgical center (“ASC”).  As a result of this 
decision, they begin shifting their policies away from the office-based laboratory/extension of practice (“EOP”) 
setting, towards an ambulatory surgical center. 
 
This significant policy change has resulted in many EOP centers electing to close their centers since they were 
either cost prohibitive to convert to an ASC, or were not able to be physically converted without an entirely new 
structure.  These numerous closures have resulted in patients going back to the hospital for treatment, which is 
not the best place of service for our patients for several reasons:  



One Parkway North, Suite 200 South     Deerfield, IL 60015     phone 847-388-2001     fax 847-949-3880 

 
 

1) Our procedure types are generally emergent in nature, whereby a patient generally needs to be seen 
within 24-48 hours and many hospitals cannot commit to being able to provide operating room time, in 
a medically necessary time frame, and also one that is acceptable for a patient to be waiting.  

2) The fragility of our patients, even when they are seen in the hospital setting, their 30 day readmission 
rate has ranged from 27.4% to 29.8%, compared with that of a non-ESRD patient with chronic kidney 
disease of 8.3% to 14.1%.  

3) Hospital reimbursement rates are ~75% higher than ASC rates and increase the overall cost to deliver 
the medically necessary care.  

 
In light of these policy changes at the national level, many of Lifeline’s centers have opted to convert their 
existing EOP to an ASC.  Lifeline has assisted and continues to be in the process of assisting at least 50% of our 
network to convert from an EOP to an ASC for continuity and ease of patient care.  The current CON rules in 
place in Michigan disproportionately penalize nephrology and vascular care physicians who were proactive in 
establishing office based surgical centers by not allowing their current cases to be counted in order to meet CON 
requirements during the time that CMS is making seismic changes at the national level. An ASC is the only option 
for these specialty practices to remain open, economically viable and continue to provide high quality life-saving 
service to their patients.  
 
As currently drafted, the Michigan CON requirements would automatically exclude NAMI from being eligible for 
a Certificate of Need because vascular access procedures have historically been performed in EOP’s and the 
standards do not permit NAMI to consider these historical volumes in demonstrating need for a new FSOF. 
Revising the CON standards to allow for vascular access dedicated FSOFs would be a way to improve outcomes 
for these patients while reducing costs and ensuring that high quality care is delivered to patients. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of our request to form a workgroup or SAC to discuss this issue and 
recommend specific changes to the standards.  In the interim, please reach out to me with any clarification 
questions or feedback you may have.   We look forward to finding a path whereby the NAMI center, and others 
like it, may be appropriately granted a CON to continue to deliver care to our extremely fragile patient 
population.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Linda Rahm  
Managing Partner  
Lifeline Vascular Care  
 



Trinity Health Michigan 
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October 14, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD 
Chair, CON Commission 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave. 
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE:  Public Comment for Surgical Services Certificate of Need Standards 
 
Dear Chairman McKenzie: 
 
Trinity Health Michigan would like to thank the Certificate of Need Commission for the opportunity to 
comment on what, if any, changes need to be made to the Certificate of Need Standards for Surgical 
Services in 2023. 
 
Trinity Health Michigan believes the current Certificate of Need Standard ensures that Michigan's citizens 
have appropriate access to affordable, high-quality surgical care.  For this reason, Trinity Health Michigan 
supports the continued regulation of Surgical Services without any further modification to the existing 
CON Standards. 

 
We appreciate the CON Commission’s consideration of our comments. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Rob Casalou 
President and CEO 
Trinity Health Michigan & SE Regions 
 



 
     

 
 

   
    
 
 
October 21, 2022 
 
Amy L. McKenzie, MD - CoN Commission Chairperson 
Department of Health and Human Services - Certificate of Need Policy Section 
5th Floor South Grand Building 
333 S. Grand Ave.  
Lansing, MI 48933 
 
RE: Surgical Services - Certificate of Need Standards Review 
 
Dear Commissioner McKenzie: 
 
This letter is provided as formal testimony pertaining to the Certificate of Need (CoN) Review 
Standards for Surgical Services.  University of Michigan Health (UMH) supports the continued 
regulation of this service; however, UMH would like the CoN Commission to consider developing 
CON Standards that recognize the evolution and ongoing changes occurring in today’s health care 
environment.   
 
Health care delivery has evolved significantly since Michigan CoN was first enacted half a century 
ago in 1972. Fifty years ago, “site specific” regulations were appropriate as most every, if not all, 
acute care hospitals in the state were independent.  Over the past many years, there has been a 
paradigm shift as only a few hospitals today remain independent health care providers located only 
at one site.  The vast majority have experienced organic growth or have joined together to create 
more efficient and geographically diverse “health system” organizations.  As the consolidation that 
has occurred, there has also been a major shift toward delivering health care in outpatient settings 
in local communities to create networks of care, including ambulatory surgical procedures. 
 
Surgical procedures that once required an inpatient admission are now routinely performed in a 
Freestanding Surgical Outpatient Facility (FSOF), with patients returning home just hours after 
surgery.  While health care delivery has evolved and become more efficient since the 1970’s, the 
CoN Standards that regulate this service for our State have not been modernized to align with these 
improvements as organizations seek to enhance patient care access across different settings. 
 
Health systems today are geographically dispersed throughout multi-county service areas in 
Michigan.  Allowing greater geographic planning flexibility to these organizations beyond the 
current 10-mile (metropolitan) or 20-mile (rural/micropolitan) relocation zones for the replacement 
of existing licensed Operating Rooms could be a significant step toward improving access. Greater 
flexibility beyond the current 20-mile planning area for the initiation of a new Surgical Service 
could also be a significant improvement. Providing appropriate access to state-of-the-art health care 
in lower cost environment is a potential and beneficial outcome, consistent with principles of 
certificate-of-need regulations.  
 

T. Anthony Denton, JD, MHSA 
Senior Vice-President & Chief Operating Officer  
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UMH recognizes there may be challenges to defining what a “health system” is on a consistent 
basis to enable efficient administration term throughout the CoN Standards.  A simple and logical 
definition would be sites that are operated under the same provider number or which have been 
formally integrated under a system consolidation.  We don’t suggest we have the answer, but do 
propose that it may be time to determine a new framework to provide alignment to determine 
location of operating rooms within a system context rather than site-specific assessments which 
have been the norm. 
 
UMH recommends that the CoN Commission form a Standards Advisory Committee or 
Workgroup to further study the points referenced in this letter and work toward developing new 
CoN Standards that recognizes today’s health system, allowing for more efficient and flexible 
deployment of licensed OR’s across a system to reflect the new normal of what is included in many 
health systems across our State. Finally, this may be a reasonable discussion to have for other 
covered services (e.g. MRI, CT). 
 
Thank you for allowing University of Michigan Health to provide these comments for 
consideration. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
 
T. Anthony Denton, JD, MHSA 
Senior Vice-President and  
Chief Operating Officer 
University of Michigan Health  
Michigan Medicine 
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